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Cytotoxic versus Noncytoxic in Long Term Care/Skilled Nursing Facilities 
 

From the State Operations Manual Appendix PP: Guidance to Surveyors for Nursing Facilities- 
 

 
 

 

 

In 1994 the Agency for Health Care Policy and Research (now called the Agency for Healthcare Research 

and Quality (AHRQ)) wrote clinical practice guidelines that were published by the Department of Health 

and Human Services (aka CMS). The clinical practice guidelines state Betadine, Dakin’s Solution, Acetic 

Acid and Peroxide should not be used because these products are cytotoxic and not beneficial for 

wound healing. 
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Screenshot from the AHRQ (AHRQ) guidelines:  

 

 

 

In addition, the National Pressure Injury Advisory Panel also states:  
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The typical strength of Dakin’s solution ordered is ¼ strength Dakin’s, which is 0.125%.  This is well 

above the 0.025% concentration that is considered safe for human tissue.   

 

Povidone-iodine (Betadine) is contraindicated for use in patients with impaired renal failure, thyroid 

disorders, or known sensitivity or allergy to iodine.  Many elderly patients have issues with impaired 

renal function, thyroid function or disorder and/or allergies or sensitivities to iodine.  In addition, this 

product is also cytotoxic.   

Hypochlorous acid is the same chemical makeup as Dakin’s solution (hypochlorite) EXCEPT with the 

addition of ONE molecule.  That additional molecule ensures stability, makes the solution non-cytotoxic 

and safe for human cells.   

 


